 TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP
ANTRIM COUNTY, MICHIGAN

DRAFT MINUTES OF JULY 14, 2009
PLANNING COMMISSION
TOWNSHIP COMMUNITY SERVICES BUILDING, 2355 US31N

Present:  Scott, Goossen, King, Spencer, Thompson, Tomlinson, and Walworth
Absent:   None
Others:
  Briggs, Grobbel, Bryan Graham
Audience:  17
1. Meeting was convened at 7:30 p.m.  
2.
Consideration of Agenda.  Motion by Walworth, seconded by Spencer to approve the Agenda as written/published.  Motion carries 7-0.
3.
Correspondence, etc.  Chair Scott announced a Wind and Energy Resource Zones training program in Charlevoix on Monday, July 20, 2009.  
4.
Minutes of June 9, 2009.  Motion by Walworth, seconded by King to approve the minutes with one correction on page two, first full paragraph, second to last line, EEQ changed to DEQ.  Motion carries 7-0.

5.
Concerns of the Public other than Agenda Items.  There were none.  
6. Public hearing, PUD/PRD Zoning Ordinance Language Amendment.  Chair Scott explained the process the Commission has gone through on the Zoning Ordinance Language Amendment for the PUD and PRD zones in the Township and summarized the procedures to be followed in the hearing.  Following the hearing, Commission members will discuss the public input and additional thoughts immediately following the hearing.  It is the Commission members’ intent to finalize the ordinance language tonight, with the proposed amendment being sent to the Antrim County Planning Commission for their comments.  Upon the Commission’s review of those comments and final approval, the language amendment will be presented to the Township Board for their approval.  If the Township Board approves this language amendment, the Planning Commission will then conduct a public hearing with the intent to rezone the existing PRD to PUD.  Upon rezoning, owners of a PUD property would submit a request for any use allowed by the new PUD, but not allowed in the current PRD.  Chair Scott opened the public hearing at 7:40 p.m.  
       Alan Martel passed out his list of suggestions and questions to Commission members and asked what “serving on site patrons only” meant.  Mr. Martel asked who will be responsible for maintaining natural vegetation and landscaping material in setbacks.  He stated that 9,000 s.f. for commercial uses seems kind of small and might be something to reconsider, and asked what kinds of material, other than brick, would be allowed in the noise abatement section.  Martel stated that the Michigan Conservation and Historical Preservation Easement Act, P.A. 197 of 1980 has been repealed and needs to be updated in the Ordinance.  He asked that the Commission be more specific in the definitions for essential character, public vista, significant natural, historical and architectural features, and reasonably harmonious.    

       Virginia Mouch addressed the Commission on two issues.  First, with the repeal of Chapter 14, the PRD Zone, it is not clear to the casual reader that the language in the document actually means that the PRD Zone goes away.  Secondly, she had not seen or heard a clear rationale for deleting the PRD zone, and asked the Commission to state for the record why the PRD zone is being deleted.  Ms. Mouch stated that Section 15.01, Purpose, has only one reference to planned residential development.  There is no other language that mentions or defines a PRD, single use PUD’s and mixed use PUD’s.  The PRD zone is important to the rural character of the Township to provide balance of residential and commercial, mostly focused on residential versus the PUD, which is mostly focused on commercial.  Finally, if there is no statutory requirement, the Commission should state for the record why it is a good idea to create dozens of non-conforming properties.  
       Nancy Ellison referred to Section 15.04E, Open Space, and asked if the Township is not obligated to enforce the open space requirements, could they pick and choose who they enforce.
       Margurethe Wiersima responded to noise abatement in Section 15.04C5.  She stated that the language is somewhat broad and generic, and she would like to see stricter language with regards to hours and days of operation.  She asked how the residents could enforce noise reduction and stated her concern that the zoning document is business friendly rather than residential friendly.  

       With no further people wishing to speak, Chair Scott closed the Public Hearing at 7:58 p.m.,   and the Commission moved on to discussion on the public comments.  Chair Scott remarked on the elimination of the PRD.  The PRD is a subsection of a PUD, and the provisions that were being included in the PUD made the PRD redundant.  The new Michigan Planning Enabling Act and Zoning Enabling Act, where those new acts were passed, created a situation with the procedural language in the PUD ordinance.  It was never intended or implied that the Commission made changes to the PRD because of a law.  That was a totally separate issue.  
      Regarding noise, it was recognized that a noise ordinance should be a Township Policy Power Ordinance; not a zoning ordinance.  Violations would be dealt with on a situation by situation basis.  Conditions would be applied to the use at the time a permit is issued. 
       In response to Alan Martel’s comments, Walworth stated the intent of serving on-site patrons only was to not allow for fast food takeout establishments in the PUD development.  
       Chair Scott stated that the property owners are responsible for maintaining natural vegetation, landscaping material and setbacks; and Planning Consultant Grobbel stated that in a perimeter setback, it would be the responsibility of the developer.  Internal setbacks would be the responsibility of individual lot owners.  Spencer asked who checks up on the developer, and Township Attorney Graham responded that the Zoning Administrator would enforce compliance with the Commission’s requirements set down at the time of plan approval.  

      Chair Scott responded to the question about the 9,000 s.f. for commercial uses, stating that the Commission wanted to maintain a fairly reasonable size of any commercial building in order to preserve the residential intent of the PUD.  
       Chair Scott stated that in terms of “only walls of brick, because the terms “such as” and “and/or other noise abatement” are also used, it does not mean “brick only.”
       Grobbel responded to Alan Martel’s comment that the Preservation Easement Act has been repealed.  Grobbel stated that the Act may have been renamed, but it has not been repealed, and he will double check to see if it is still on the books.  
       Virginia Mouch stated that the language needs to be clear that there are two types of PUD’s, a single use PUD and a mixed use PUD.  It isn’t stated until page 3 that the single use PUD is now a replacement for the PRD.  Attorney Graham addressed Ms. Mouch’s comments from a legal perspective, stating that the Zoning Enabling Act when defining what a PUD is, uses a number of different terms that are all within the umbrella of a PUD.  Grobbel stated that if a township has a population of 1,800 or more, a PUD option must be offered.   Chair Scott stated that in terms of the question of single use and mixed use, the Purpose talks about cluster zoning, planned development, community unit plan, and planned residential development.  Grobbel stated that Ms. Mouch has a very good point, and Attorney Graham stated that if there is confusion, this is the time to correct the confusion.  

       Chair Scott asked Grobbel to come up with language to be finalized at the next meeting.  Grobbel stated that single use as a residential PUD, mixed use as primarily a residential PUD; mixed use as primarily a residential PUD with a commercial component that complies with the standards, need to be defined and added to 15.01, Purpose.  

       Chair Scott responded to Ms. Mouch’s concern about creating dozens of non-conforming properties, stating the Commission has no intent to create non-conforming properties.  A discussion followed on existing non-conforming properties.  
       Grobbel responded to Nancy Ellison’s comments on open space stating the Township is not a party to a recorded deed restriction or covenant.  Attorney Graham added that people who benefit from the conservation easement would have a legal right to enforce that.  In terms of zoning, one of the considerations for the approval was the maintenance of this open space in perpetuity.  
       Chair Scott stated that Ms. Wiersima’s comments about noise abatement are of major concern to the Commission.  Discussion followed on a Township police power ordinance and the conditions placed on individual uses when application for permitted use is made.  Tomlinson stated that Grobbel has drafted a noise and public nuisance ordinance based on language taken from five different townships in Traverse City, and all of them state the quiet hours are from 10 p.m. to 7 a.m.  Tomlinson suggested including hours of operation, and Attorney Graham added that hours of operation or quiet hours are a direct result or impact of what is being proposed on the property and that the Township needs to analyze those specifics within the actual project and not place them in the standard that is being proposed tonight.  The Commission needs some flexibility.  
       Chair Scott inquired into the status of the Township hiring a Constable.  Tomlinson responded that there is not a certified officer who wants the job, and as he understood, the Township Supervisor could write tickets against its ordinances.  
        Margurethe Wiersima stated she did not see any harm in adding language of quiet hours between 10 p.m. and 7 a.m., and asked the Commission to name one use where they would want to have noise between those hours. 

        Chair Scott stated the Commission’s appreciation for the public comments.
7. Discussion and possible action on PUD/PRD Zoning Ordinance Language Amendment.  The Commission discussed at length Version 9, Ordinance Language Amendment dated June 10, 2009.  Chair Scott stated that maintaining the rural character of the Township is the objective of the Planning Commission and other Township officials and asked  Planning Consultant Grobbel to reference “maintaining rural character” in Section 15.01,Purpose.    

       Bill Briggs and Grobbel will work together to add additional administrative language in Section 15.13, Amendment to an Approved PUD, related to procedures for requests for revisions.  Grobbel stated that language could be added to 15.13B specific to minor amendments and 15.13C relating to major amendments.  

       The Commission discussed how a PUD proposal site plan review process would be different from the existing site plan review process.  

       The Commission discussed four definitions for consideration, including Spencer’s June 10, 2009 comments in his June 10, 2009 email, and Grobbel will provide Commission members with a revised draft of definitions before the next Commission meeting.  

       In response to Ms. Mouch's comment that she had not heard anyone speak about the impact the PUD language amendment would have on residents in and around the A-Ga-Ming complex, Chair Scott responded that the residents of the community have been the primary concern of the Planning Commission all along, and their interests have specifically been the purpose of the language. Thompson commented that it was the reason the Planning Commission has been working on it for so long.
       Changes to the language amendment were suggested, and Grobbel will incorporate all changes and return to the Commission at the August 11, 2009 meeting.  
      
       Chair Scott will prepare a draft letter to the Township Board stating why the proposed changes will be an improvement over the current Zoning Ordinance and will state why the purpose of the Planned Residential Development zone as currently described in the Zoning Ordinance should remain unchanged, along with the copy of the language amendment.  The draft letter will be available at the next meeting for Commission members review.

8. Discussion and possible action on Planning Commission Ordinance.  This item will be continued to the August 11, 2009 meeting.  
9. Concerns of the Public.  None.
10. Other concerns of the Planning Commission.  King inquired as to the status of the Schneider/Comber request for a Torch Lake Village Special Use Permit.  Briggs stated that Schneider and Comber are waiting for information from the Health Department on the wells.  There were no other concerns.  
11. With no further business, meeting was adjourned at 10:10 p.m. 
These minutes are respectfully submitted and are subject to approval at the next regularly scheduled meeting.

Patricia A. Stephens

Recording Secretary
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